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OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL

JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

904-630-1377
Special Committee on Solid Waste Meeting Minutes
August 23, 2016
10:00 a.m.

Location: Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st Floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Bill Gulliford (Chair), Matt Schellenberg, Anna Lopez Brosche, Jim Love, John Crescimbeni, Danny Becton, Scott Wilson (arr. 10:03)
Also:  Paige Johnston - Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Sam Mousa and Ali Korman Shelton – Mayor’s Office; John Pappas, Bill Joyce, Eric Fuller and Will Williams  – Public Works Department; Robert Campbell – Council Auditor’s Office
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 10:01 a.m.
Chairman Gulliford convened the meeting and the attendees identified themselves for the record.
Donation bin regulation
Council Member Crescimbeni said that the Office of General Counsel is still researching the issue of exclusive franchises for donation bin operators and he hopes to have something to report by the next committee meeting.

Dumpster servicing hours
Jeff Fuller, Chief of the Solid Waste Division, distributed information on the number of dumpster-related complaints the City has received over the past 3 years – 28 in 2013-14, 55 in 2014-15 and 42 in 2015-16. He stated that noise is regulated by rule of the Environmental Protection Board and fines for violations were increased in June 2015. A committee of the EPB is meeting on September 12th to discuss adding an additional hour of service time from 7:00 a.m. to 6:00 a.m. The committee will report its recommendation to the full EPB for a final decision, which goes into effect 20 days after the rule is reported to the City Council, which does not have to approve the rules. Melissa Long, Chief of the Environmental Quality Division, explained how the enforcement process works, noting that City personnel must witness the violation before a citation can be issued. Council Member Crescimbeni felt that given the relatively small number of cited violations, he didn’t see a need to increase the fines or to extend the hours of authorized operation. CAO Sam Mousa advocated for adding the extra hour of service to 6:00 a.m. for the commercial haulers which would match the allowable starting time for the residential waste haulers. Ms. Long agreed that the haulers have legitimate concerns about certain locations needing to be serviced earlier than 7:00 a.m. in locations downtown and near schools where traffic and safety are considerations. Ms. Long said that the EPB would introduce the new rule at its September meeting and would hold a public hearing and take a vote on the new rule at the October meeting.
Scott Kishton with Waste Management said that children seem to be naturally fascinated with garbage trucks and are drawn to them, which is why schools have a concern about dumpster pickups when children are present. Foot traffic in the downtown area is problematic after 7:00 a.m. so he would favor the 6:00 a.m. start time. Council Member Wilson hoped the EPB would consider a variable time rule based on the distance of the dumpster from a residential area. Marshall Atkinson of the Planning Commission said the commission has heard complaints about the back-up alarm on the trucks moreso than the noise of the dumping, and the problem is worst in the historic areas where residences are immediately adjacent to businesses. In response to a question about the necessity of a violation being witnessed by an enforcement officer, Tree Kilbourn, environmental enforcement officer for the EPB, said that the EPB’s enforcement must be based on City personnel witnessing the violation because of the state statute under which the enforcement takes place. Council Member Crescimbeni asked the General Counsel’s Office to investigate the possibility for using the same process for dumpster enforcement as the City uses in Animal Control and other areas, where a sworn affidavit from a witness is sufficient to issue a citation.
Construction and demolition debris franchises
Jeff Fuller distributed and explained a chart comparing commercial hauler franchise requirements in other Florida cities and counties, noting that there is apparently no standard practice – the regulations vary widely from one jurisdiction to the next. John Arwood of Arwood Waste said that his company brokers dumpsters in Hillsborough County and must choose from one of the three franchised companies authorized to do business there. He questioned the rationale for charging a franchise fee to the haulers on top of the tipping fee already charged when the waste is deposited at the C&D landfills. Council Member Gulliford said that the waste hauling and disposal practices and therefore their regulation are very geographically driven based on the location of the available C&D disposal facilities.
Changes to CON rules
Sam Mousa said that the administration hopes to have a finalized red-lined version of the CON legislation to the General Counsel’s Office by the end of September and ready for the Special Committee’s discussion in October. He reminded the group that the changes deal with the CON renewal process only for haulers of clean debris.

Update on bulky waste collection
Mr. Mousa distributed and discussed a chart showing the substantial reduction in the number of complaints received over the past 11 weeks since the institution of the new bulky waste collection routes in early June. In early September the City will meet with the haulers to review the collection numbers and costs and adjust the rates for the two haulers who have automated curbside collection and run separate bulky waste routes. He also reviewed the statistics for missed collection calls into the 630-CITY complaint line during the extended hours on Friday evening and Saturday morning. Will Williams said that WastePro has higher numbers than the other collectors because they are short-staffed and are using older, borrowed equipment to operate the service. They are expecting the delivery of 4 new trucks in October which should substantially improve the service reliability. Council Member Schellenberg said he understood that WastePro’s Jacksonville operation has undergone management changes recently. In response to a question from the audience, Mr. Mousa explained that the bulky waste collections take place via standard routes, not dispatched pickups. 
John Pappas, Director of Public Works, said that his office is doing a pilot project to establish a household hazardous waste and tire collection site at the department’s North Yard because it is on City property and because the Northside was identified during the Blight Committee’s work as an area with tremendous needs. This issue will be on the agenda for the next Special Committee meeting.
Meeting Adjourned: 10:59 a.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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